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DIRECTORY 

TOWN OFFICE HOURS 

Monday    8:30 am - 4:00 pm 

Tuesday    8:30 am - 4:00 pm 

Wednesday  11:00 am - 6:00 pm 

Thursday    8:30 am - 4:00 pm 

Friday     8:30 am - 4:00 pm 

SOLID WASTE & RECYCLING  HOURS 

Tuesday   12:00 pm - 6:00 pm 

Thursday     8:00 am - 4:00 pm 

Saturday     8:00 am - 4:00 pm 

MUNICIPAL HOLIDAYS 2024-2025 

Independence Day  Thurs 07/04/2024    New Year’s Day  Tues 01/01/2025 
Labor Day   Mon 09/02/2024    MLK, Jr. Day    Mon 01/20/2025 
Indigenous Peoples’ Day Mon 10/14/2024    Presidents’ Day   Mon 02/17/2025 
Veterans Day   Mon 11/11/2024        Patriots Day   Mon 04/21/2025 
Thanksgiving   Thurs 11/28/2024     Memorial Day  Mon 05/26/2025 
Thanksgiving    Fri 11/29/2024      Juneteenth   Thurs 06/19/2025 
Christmas Eve    Tues 12/24/2024 
Christmas   Wed 12/25/2024  
 

SERVICE DIRECTORY 
 
 Bowdoinham Town Office    (207) 666-5531 
 Bowdoinham Web Site    www.bowdoinham.com 
 Bowdoinham Solid Waste & Recycling  (207) 666-3228 
 Animal Control     (207) 666-3127 
 Public Works                                (207) 666-3503 
 Bowdoinham Fire StaƟon    (207) 666-3505 
 Bowdoinham Community School   (207) 666-5546 
 Mount Ararat High School    (207) 729-2951 
 Mount Ararat Middle School    (207) 729-2950 
 MSAD 75      (207) 729-9961 
 Bowdoinham Post Office    (207) 666-3465 
 Bowdoinham Public Library    (207) 666-8405 
 Police, Fire, Ambulance (Emergency Only)  911 
 County Sheriff’s Dept. (Non Emergency)  (207) 443-8201 
 State Police      800-452-4664 
 House of Representatives Message Center  800-423-2900 
 Maine Legislative Internet Web Site:   www.legislature.maine.gov 
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TOWN	DEPARTMENTS 

 
Animal Control 
Contact: Cliff Daigle 
Phone: 207-666-3127  
  
Assessing 
Email: assessor@bowdoinham.com 
Phone: 207-666-5531 
  
Cemetery Sexton 
Contact: Frank Connors 
Email: cemetery@bowdoinham.com 
 
Code Enforcement  
Contact: Matthew James 
Email: ceo@bowdoinham.com 
 
Planning & Development 
Contact: Yvette Meunier 
Email: planning@bowdoinham.com 
  
Emergency Management 
Contact: Arthur Frizzle 
Hours: By Appointment 
Email: ϐirechief@bowdoinham.com 
Phone: 207-666-3505  
  
Fire & Rescue 
Contact: Arthur Frizzle, Fire Chief 
Email: ϐirechief@bowdoinham.com 
Phone: 207-666-3505  
  
General Assistance 
Contact: Kelly Hodson 
Email: deputytreasurer@bowdoinham.com 
 

 

  

Harbor Master 
Email: harbormaster@bowdoinham.com 
 
Health Officer 
Contact: Susan Hobart 
Email: susiehobart@gmail.com 
  
Public Works 
Contact: Tobey Frizzle 
Email: pworks@bowdoinham.com 
Phone: 207-666-3503 
  
Recreation & Community Services 
Contact: Jason Lamoreau 
Email: recreation@bowdoinham.com   
age-friendly@bowdoinham.com 
  
Solid Waste and Recycling 
Contact: Bryan Benson, Director 
Email: recycling@bowdoinham.com 
Phone: 207-666-3228 
  
Town Clerk 
Contact: Tina Magno  
Email: townclerk@bowdoinham.com 
  
Town Manager 
Contact: Nicole Briand 
Email: townmanager@bowdoinham.com 
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TOWN	MANAGER 

	NICOLE	BRIAND 

To the Citizens of Bowdoinham: 

It’s been another busy year in Bowdoinham.   
 

Road Projects 

At last year’s Town Meeting, voters approved $350,000 to the Public Works Reserve and a $1,000,000 
road bond for paving.  The $350,000 was used to complete a shim pave for rutting on Browns Point 
Rd, part of Fisher Road, and 3 miles of Ridge Road (Richmond end).  The road bond is planned to com-
plete the surface paving this summer (2024) on Pork Point Rd, Dingley Rd, Carding Machine Rd 
(section 2), Wildes Rd and Abbagadasset Rd.  These roads received their 2” base pavement, and they 
need to receive their 1.25” surface coat; the surface coat is recommended within three years of the 
base pavement.  Additionally, due to the favorable bid we received, we are also going to be able to 
grind and complete a 2” base pave on section 1 of Carding Machine Road. 
 

This year at Town Meeting, voters will be asked to approve $350,000 for the Public Works Reserve.  
This funding would be used to complete a shim pave for rutting on: section 1 on Millay Road (Post Rd 
to the highway overpass), South Pleasant Street, and the remaining 3 miles of Ridge Road. 
 

The third part of our plan is to be able to maintain our road shoulder and ditches to keep the water 
away from the road base.   With 30 miles of roads, the Town should be maintaining 10 miles of shoul-
ders a year.  Given the current state of many miles of our ditch lines, we need to clear trees and brush 
before we can regrade ditches.  Our Public Works crew is currently working on the most problematic 
areas and then will begin systematically clearing road by road as long as their schedule permits. 
 

Waterfront Project 

This ϐirst phase of construction, including the “paddle put-in” has been completed by Bedard Excava-
tion!  We look forward to having the new non-motorized boat launch open this summer. 
 

Our Land and Water Conservation grant application for the next phase of construction was success-
ful! This funding will be used to complete two phases of work.  First, will be the construction of living 
shoreline, which is planned for the summer/fall of 2024.  Then we’ll complete the construction of the 
park base, which is envisioned to include all groundwork, the roadway, parking areas, grass areas, 
limited landscaping (ϐlowers and trees) and pathways.   

Our Planning & Development Department has applied for additional grants to help support the devel-
opment of the new park.  Additionally, we are planning to hold volunteer days to help complete the 
planting.   
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TOWN	MANAGER	con’t... 

Energy Efϐiciency  

The Town received a $37,991 Community Resilience Partnership Community Action grant for two 
lighting conversion projects with Afϐinity: ofϐice lighting and streetlights.  The interior lighting at the 
John C. Coombs Municipal Building has been converted to energy efϐicient smart lights.  As part of 
the streetlight conversion, we had several private lights removed from the Town’s account, which 
allowed us to add some additional street lighting. 

We also received funding from Efϐiciency Maine to help fund the installation of heat pumps in the 
John C. Coombs Municipal Building. 
 

Town Ofϐice Improvements 

In addition to the new lighting and heat pumps, we installed a new server and phone system, which 
involved rewiring the entire ofϐice! We also upgraded our TRIO operating software, and we greatly 
appreciate your patience as we work throughout the transition. 

The top section of the chimney has ϐinally been rebuilt. Next on our list for the attic area is 
“rehoming” the bats, repairing the metal section of root and lots of housekeeping.   
 

Public Works is currently working on the parking lot expansion to allow for better access to the 
handicap ramp and more parking.   This work is being funding through the Bowdoinham Public Li-
brary with a $100,000 grant from the Maine State Library and the Maine State Department of Eco-
nomic and Community Development to make some long-awaited improvements to the accessibility 
of the Coombs Building. Once completed this fall, there will be a new entrance or “porch”, an im-
proved ramp, and new door to the library’s second ϐloor north-facing wall.  
 

Next year, we hope to make: 

· a few safety improvements, 

· improvements to our document storage,  

· security improvement .   
 

Ambulance Service 

Over the last year we have worked with North East Mobile and Lisbon Emergency to plan for ambu-
lance service for next ϐiscal year, July 1, 2024-June 30, 2025.  I’m happy to report that Lisbon Emer-
gency has agreed to expand their service area to include us!  The Select Board has approved the con-
tract pending Town Meeting approval of the budget. 
 

Ambulance service is in the spotlight at the State level due to the many challenges these services are 
facing from funding, to stafϐing, to hospital intake.   Hopefully, over the next several years changes 
will be made at the State and County levels to support this essential service and our ambulance ser-
vice options will evolve. 
 

 



7 

TOWN	MANAGER		con’t... 

ARPA Funding 

The Town has received $323,136.89 from the Coronavirus Local Recovery Funds (aka American 
Rescue Plan Act or ARRA Funds).  The amount received is greater than the amount originally 
planned ($322,761.90), so the Town needs to authorize the updated not to exceed amount of 
323,136.89.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Stafϐing 

We’ve had three new employees join our team this past year: 

Kevin Hoeϐle, Assistant Town Clerk 
Hunter Magno, Public Works  
Darryl Vannah, Public Works 

 

We have experienced a lot of staff turnover over the last three years.   New staff have been busy 
with training and our “veterans” at 2-4 years are settling in.  We’ve been using this opportunity to 
reorganize and develop and streamline our processes.  We appreciate your patience and look for-
ward to working with you!  
 

If you have any questions, or ideas that you would like to discuss, please feel free to contact me at 
the Town Ofϐice or by email at townmanager@bowdoinham.com.  In closing, I would like to thank 
the municipal employees for all of their hard work.  I would also like to thank all of the Town’s vol-
unteers for your dedication to make your community a better place. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 Nicole Briand, 
 Town Manager 

Expenses 
Estimated	Cost	
(Approved	at	
Town	Meeting) 

Actual	Cost Status 

Replacement Server for Town Ofϐice $7,500  7,902.34 Completed 
Truck with Plow Gear $85,000  85,963.61 Completed 
Leaf Vacuum $5,000  6,000.00 Completed 
Deck over Trailer $15,000  9,223.00 Completed 
Tractor with Bush Hog $8,000  14,000.00 Completed 
Technology Upgrade for Meeting Room $30,000  25,558.68 Completed 
Gear Extractor & Dryer $30,000  28,680.00 Completed 
Fit Test Machine $15,000  15,870.00 Completed 
Compacting Dumpster $20,000  17,021.06 Completed 
Road & Parking Lot Maintenance $100,000  112,918.20 Scheduled	 
Project	Total $315,500	 323,136.89   

Total	ARPA	Funds $323,136.89	     
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AMINAL	CONTROL	 

CLIFF	DAIGLE 

A few friendly reminders:  
 

· All dogs 6 months and older must be licensed and have a current Rabies Certificate.  
· All dogs kept outside must be provided with proper shelter.  
· If chained, the dog’s chain must be at least five times the size of the dog.  
 

Programs in Operation during 2023:  
 

· Rabies prevention program  
· Interactive program with the community policing in the 

area  
· Emergency program for animals of Bowdoinham  
· Animal Response Team  
· EMH Program for animals in danger of storms/disaster  
· Animal Food Program with area Food Bank and Shelter 

for the Town’s people in need  
· Train with Sheriff and Fire Departments on what to do with animals they may encounter and how to 

get the Animal Response Team out to help  
 

I believe that with education, together we can make a difference in the town.  
  

Cliff Daigle, Animal Control Officer  
 

 
Statistics:  

Animal Calls & Information 769 
Wildlife Calls   213 
Animal Complaints  294 
Summons      52 
Warnings    204 

ASSESSOR’S	AGENT 

The Town of Bowdoinham contracts RJD Appraisal to serve as our assessing agent.  RJD Appraisal is a 
municipal assessing ϐirm incorporated in the State of Maine, located in Pittsϐield Maine. They were 
founded in 1983 and are currently serving as the assessing agent for 62 Maine communities. 

RJD assessors are knowledgeable professionals who provide courteous, professional services to our 
community.  They have limited hours in the Town Ofϐice. For an appointment call (207) 666-5531 or 
email assessor@bowdoinham.com. 
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CEMETERY	SEXTON 

	FRANK	CONNORS 

Greetings, Good Citizens of Bowdoinham, 

I'd like to remind you that Bowdoinham is home to some 60 cemeteries (more or less) and that our 
town is indeed fortunate to have a wonderful citizen base of residents and friends who remain willing 
to guard and support this unique resource. 
 

Bowdoinham remains one of only a few towns in Maine to have an active and hard-working Cemetery 
Advisory Committee and Cemetery Sexton. Bowdoinham is also VERY fortunate to have a Public 
Works Director and department that always seems ready, willing and capable of performing annual 
maintenance in many of these ϐine yards. 
 

I can tell you last year we supervised some 20 burials in four of our local cemeteries. (Bay View, Max-
well, Ridge & Village) I'm also delighted to report that 409 Bowdoinham veteran's graves, in 38 of our 
cemeteries, were marked with ϐlags by Memorial Day. We've shared the alphabetized list we created 
of Bowdoinham veterans with our Town Clerk, so she can add this information to her databases. I'd 
add right here, if YOU know of a Bowdoinham veteran whose grave is NOT being "ϐlagged," contact me 
or the Town Ofϐice and we'll ϐix it. 
 

This past year we worked with our Town's Code Enforcement Ofϐice to create a permanent street ad-
dress for Bay View Cemetery (333 Bay Road). This simple process makes it easier for out-of-town 
folks to locate the Cemetery via Google Mapping.  
 

Last year we had several work days in local cemeteries, making meaningful repairs at Bay View, Vil-
lage, Ridge, and Harward's cemeteries.  
 

This summer we hope to complete more. If you'd like to help by becoming a Cemetery Keeper, or you 
are willing to donate a few hours at our Cemetery work days, just call us with your offers, questions, 
and comments. I'm always just a few minutes away. 
 

Thank you again for the privilege of serving our  
Town of Bowdoinham. 
 

Frank Connors 

Cemetery Sexton 
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CODE	ENFORCEMENT	OFFICER	 

MATT	JAMES 

The Code Enforcement Officer and Local Plumbing Inspector is responsible for the permitting of in-
ternal plumbing, subsurface wastewater disposal system, and construction projects, as well as land 
use and floodplain management projects. Once a permit has been issued, the CEO/LPI to performs 
inspections on these new developments. Inspections are also conducted by the CEO for permits and 
licenses to be issued by the Select Board and to investigate complaints and report violations. The 
main goal of the department is to seek voluntary compliance with the Land Use Ordinance and ap-
plicable State and Federal statutes, rules, and laws. 

The CEO is also responsible for the duties of the E911 Addressing Officer and staff liaison for the 
Planning Board.  

As of April of 2024, the CEO has issued a total of forty-six (46) building permits, accounting for a to-
tal of eleven (11) new single-family dwellings and accessory dwelling units. The LPI has also issued 
forty (40) plumbing and subsurface wastewater permits. However, it is expected that additional 
permits of all types will be issued between May and June, putting the Town on track to have issued 
more permits than in the previous fiscal year.   

If you are planning a new project on your property and are not sure if you need a permit, please 
contact me at the Town Office, 666-5531, or by email at ceo@bowdoinham.com. 

 

Respectfully Submitted by 

Matthew James 

Code Enforcement Office 
Local Plumbing Inspector 
  
 

Year 
Total Fees 
Collected 

Plumbing 
Permits 

CEO 
Permits 

2023-4/24 $10,744 40 46 

2022-2023 $10,568 45 52 

2021-2022 $14,478 54 56 

2020-2021 $16,689 66 90 

2019-2020 $15,689 55 77 
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FIRE	&	RESCUE 

 ARTHUR	FRIZZLE,	FIRE	CHIEF	 

I am pleased to submit the 2023 annual report for Bowdoinham Fire & Rescue.  
First and foremost, thank you to all the volunteers that show up day in and day out to answer the call. 
 

A quick refresher on the department make-up. We are a municipal department comprised of a paid part
-time Chief position and currently have twenty-four (24) volunteers that receive a bi-annual stipend. 
Our current equipment includes a 2002 pumper, 2007 tanker, 2011 pumper and a 2018 brush/utility 
truck. Additional support equipment includes a 1983 13’ Boston Whaler boat, 12’ enclosed trailer carry-
ing cold water rescue gear and Amkus extrication tools. Although Bowdoinham has had some form of 
ϐire department presence since the late 1800’s we were ofϐicially organized as a department in 1947 
under Chief George Ackley. The two hand tubs (Phenix and Waterwitch) which represent our very ϐirst 
ϐireϐighting apparatus still exist in one form or another. The Waterwitch was built in 1881 and is still 
functional to this day, making occasional appearances at town events.   

In 2023 we received 446 requests for service (216 ϐire / 230 EMS). This represents an increase of ap-
proximately 10% and is on par with previous years. As I go through the year in calls there are a couple 
of things that stick out but the most apparent is the increased number of carbon monoxide incidents we 
are responding to. There is no coincidence that these calls usually center around weather related 
events. We are seeing storms that are much more powerful and pack higher sustained winds which in-
evitably lead to power outages, sometimes for extended periods. It is during these outages that resi-
dents turn to backup generators and alternative means of heating. Many times, we will ϐind a generator 
that is operating as designed but was simply placed in the wrong location. Some are inside of a garage 
or other attached structure, some placed near an open door and others are set near a window that is 
opened just a crack. All of these allow the carbon monoxide gas to enter the living spaces and since it is 
colorless and odorless it is rarely noticed. The best defense, as with any other major event, is to prepare 
beforehand. Install CO and smoke detectors on every ϐloor of your residence and outside of sleeping ar-
eas, plan a place for your generator that is away from the residence and keep doors and windows closed 
(especially those near the generator).  The forecast for the remaining winter months into early spring 
looks to have a few signiϐicant storms in store for us and I would imagine the trend of more powerful 
storms and heavier winds will continue long into the future. Take the time to prepare beforehand to 
keep yourself and your family safe and in the spirit of Bowdoinham make sure to check on your neigh-
bor as well.  

Although we currently have 24 extremely dedicated volunteers, we are always looking for more – both 
ϐire and EMS. The time for training and responding to calls is a huge commitment and one that many 
have found they are not able to juggle successfully. If you want to be a part of a tremendous team that is 
committed to helping others consider joining the department. If you have the training excellent, if you 
don’t, we can help with that. We meet every Monday evening at 6:30 PM at the ϐire station, stop by and 
check us out.  

Finally, on behalf of Bowdoinham Fire Department and all our members, thank 
you to the Bowdoinham community for your continued support.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Chief Arthur Frizzle 
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HARBOR	MASTER 

We are blessed to live in a community rich with beautiful rivers and the unique Merrymeeting Bay. 
Our waterways offer a host of many boating activities; from rowing to kayaks & canoes to sailing, fish-
ing and pleasure boats.  Regardless of your flavor of boating one thing should be on everyone’s mind: 
boater safety.  The key to an enjoyable day on the water is to be safe and prepared. Here are a few   
reminders to keep you and your passengers safe: 
 
Þ  Always wear a life jacket. If you think you will have time to put it on after you are in the water, 

 think again. 

Þ  Stay alert and be aware of others on the water. 

Þ  Always operate your boat at a safe and reasonable speed for your surroundings. 

Þ  Remember that the law requires you to operate at "headway speed" within 200 feet of any 
 shoreline, including islands, and within a marina or an approved anchorage in coastal or in
 land waters. "Headway speed" means the slowest speed at which it is still possible to maintain 
 steering and control of the watercraft. 

Þ  Never drink and drive! 

Þ  Check the weather before leaving shore and carefully observe the changing weather. 

Þ  Always wear an engine cutoff switch. 

Þ  Watch out for wildlife. 

Þ  Become familiar with the water body. Look at a map for depths and any potential hazards. 
 Lake associations, Maine guides, and local wardens can be a great resource. 

Þ  Bring plenty of water to stay hydrated and wear a hat and sunscreen to avoid overexposure to 
 the sun. 

Þ  Always tell someone where you are going, and when you will be back. 
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PLANNING	&	DEVELOPMENT	 

YVETTE	MEUNIER 

The department processes applications that need to go before the Planning	Board. Most commonly, 
that includes subdivision projects and commercial projects that may have adverse impacts to natural 
resources or neighbors. Due to the limited zoning in Bowdoinham, most commercial uses can occur 
anywhere, if they meet the applicable performance standards for site plan approval. This setup re-
quires a lot of Planning Board oversite to prevent conϐlicts between new commercial and existing res-
idential uses. This year the staff guided applicants and assisted the Planning Board in reviewing four 
applications and completing the approval of three of them in the calendar year. The Planning Board 
also made changes to the Land Use Ordinance to allow for Accessory Dwelling Units. 
 

Staff support the Comprehensive	Planning	Committee	(CPC), which is working to update the 2014 
Comprehensive Plan, and assist with the implementation of the plan's recommendations. In 2023 the 
CPC hired facilitator Craig Freshley of Good Group Decisions who facilitated three public meetings on 
housing and land use changes in 2023. Also, in 2022 the CPC applied to the Governor’s Ofϐice of Policy 
Innovation and the Future’s Community Resilience Partnership (CRP) program. Through the CRP the 
Town applied for and received a $50,000 non-match Community Action Grant to help fund the 
shoreland stabilization portion of the next phase of the waterfront redevelopment project, more de-
tails are below.  
 

Community	and	Economic	Development work is funded through two TIF (Tax Increment Financ-
ing) Districts.  The ϐirst was approved at the Town Meeting in June 2000, then amended at the Town 
Meeting in June 2019; the funds for this district come from property taxes on Northeast Pipeline 
properties located in Bowdoinham. The second was approved at Town Meeting in June 2014; then 
amended at the Town Meeting in June 2023 to extend the TIF through the 2045-2046 ϐiscal year. The 
funds for this district come from property taxes from a portion of Central Maine Power Company’s 
properties located in Bowdoinham.  
 

The	Community	Development	Advisory	Committee	(CDAC)	facilitated the CMP TIF amendment to 
extend the TIF for another 10 years. CDAC also supported a successful Maine Department of Trans-
portation (MDOT) Demonstration Project Proposal to allow for a temporary crosswalk installation at 
the corner of Rt. 125 and Rt. 24 to gather feedback for a more permanent solution to address pedes-
trian safety concerns. Further, they supported two successful grant applications to 1) continue ex-
panding sidewalk along Main Street from Center Street to the Fisher/Post intersection through a 
$720,000 MDOT Bike/Ped grant; and 2) funding for the planning and design of permanent pedestrian 
safety measures within the downtown area through a $25,000 MDOT Village Improvement Program 
grant. 
 

The goal of the department is	to support the existing businesses of Bowdoinham through promotion 
of their services, educational opportunities, community awareness, and networking. The Department 
strives to develop and attract sustainable businesses to Bowdoinham that will reϐlect the high quality 
of life and strong sense of community that Bowdoinham is known for. Finally, the department devel-
ops, organizes, and coordinates community-enhancing events to bring together the citizens of 
Bowdoinham.   
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PLANNING	&	DEVELOPMENT	con’t... 

CDAC	continues to work on programs and projects to strengthen local businesses. In 2023 the Com-
mittee continued to maintain the Cathance Meadow Trails; enhanced the online business directory, 
and began a strategic plan for artists, artisans, and crafts people. The Committee continues to work 
closely with CPC to update the Comprehensive Plan with a continued focus on supporting existing 
and future businesses and community groups. 
 

The Merrymeeting	Trail is a 25-mile planned trail and bikeway connecting Topsham, Bowdoinham, 
Richmond, and Gardiner, running along the unused Lower Road rail corridor and linking the Kenne-
bec River Rail Trail in Augusta to the Androscoggin River Bicycle and Pedestrian Path in Brunswick. 
In 2023, MDOT created a Rail Corridor Use Advisory Council which recommended, that the trail to be 
primarily for non-motorized use, with several sections possibly being used by motorized vehicles like 
ATVs (to the MDOT Commissioner). It is expected that the full legislature will be asked to weigh in on 
the project in the upcoming year. Department staff will support the project with marketing, communi-
cations, and outreach work as the trail development progresses. 
 

In 2023 work continued on implementing the Waterfront	Master	Plan,	which was approved at 
Town Meeting in 2019. The Town issued a request for bids and signed a contract in early 2023 to 
complete Phase I of the project which included the installation of a new gravel access road, gravel 
parking areas, a 12’ precast concrete plank boat launch ramp, an ADA compliant non-motorized boat 
launch, paved parking adjacent to the launch, and associated utility and sitework. Much of this work 
was supported by a $239,918.00 Small Harbor Improvement Program grant and $66,022 MDOT 
Maine Boating Facilities Fund through the Bureau of Parks and Lands grant.  
 

Additionally, the Town was awarded a $420,833 
grant (#23-00909) from the Land and Water Con-
servation Fund which is managed by the US De-
partment of the Interior, with stateside oversight 
jointly provided by the NPS & DACF’s Grants & 
Community Recreation Program to begin Phase 
II. This will include earthwork such as grubbing, 
ϐilling, and grading, road and parking improve-
ments, utility installation, stormwater manage-
ment, landscaping including removal of invasive 
species, shoreline stabilization, and planting new 
native trees, and installation of pedestrian path-
ways.   
 

The Ice	&	Smelt	Festival	Week was held February 18-26. Events included an open reception at the 
Merrymeeting Arts Center, a live storytelling and soup supper at the Public Library, a soup supper 
beneϐit dinner at the Food Pantry, School, and an open gallery at the Cathance River Art Gallery. Other 
events included a ϐishing inspired singalong at the Town ofϐice and ice skating, sledding, and cross-
country skiing at the recreation ϐields. 
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PLANNING	&	DEVELOPMENT	con’t... 

 
 

The Summer	Concert	Series running late June through August held 9 concerts with only one can-
celation due to weather.  
 

Open	Farm	&	Studio	Day	featured over 23 local farms and artists which open their venues and stu-
dios to the community on the fourth Sunday in July. New this year included a passport challenge fea-
turing local art and farm offerings as prizes. Overall, 72% of hosts experienced an increase in attend-
ance with none reporting fewer attendees since the 
previous year.  
 

In August the Town was a new partner to the Le	
Tour	de	Bowdoinham charity bike ride which host-
ed 70 riders from Portland to Clinton and included 
members of four area bike groups. They raised over 
$1,100 and 300 pounds of food for the Food Pantry. 
Three Robbers was also a partner offering riders 
discounts on food and the Merrymeeting Arts Center 
provided keepsakes for the event. A big thanks to Bowdoinham’s very own Ken Sandoin for organiz-
ing this! 
 

In 2023	Celebrate	Bowdoinham	was postponed from Saturday, September 16th to Sunday the 17th 
due to an incoming hurricane, which seemingly did not hurt attendance. Although a food truck had to 
cancel it opened an opportunity for the Recreation Department to host a fundraising BBQ which was 
well received. 
 

The Holiday	Festival included many holiday fundraising events such as wreath decorating to beneϐit 
the Public Library and the Community School craft fair. The Guild of Artisans hosted sales over the 
course of the ϐirst two weekends in December at Merrymeeting Hall and Cathance River Gallery. Mer-
rymeeting Arts Center was also open both weekends. Other events included tree lighting and carols 
at the Fire Station and a cookie decorating party at the Food Pantry. 
 

As always,	The	Bowdoinham	News issues six volumes per year in the months of January, March, 
May, July, September, and November.   
 

Lastly, the Town entered into a scope of work with Efϐiciency Maine’s Small Municipality Retroϐit 
Program to install 7 single-zone heat pump units throughout the Town Ofϐice and Public Library. 
Through this program the Town received a $19,600 rebate on the project reducing the price in half 
from $40,297 to $20,697.  
 

For more information on The Bowdoinham News or information related to the Planning & Develop-
ment Department, please contact Yvette Meunier, Director of Planning & Development at 666-5531, 
planning@bowdoinham.com, or you can visit the Town’s website (www.bowdoinham.com) or Face-
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PUBLIC	WORKS	 

TOBEY	FRIZZLE	FOREMAN 

 

2023-2024 has been busy. Public Works has put in drainage for the ball fields and started cuƫng back 
trees and brush on town roads which will be an ongoing project. The drainage project under the sidewalk 
on cemetery road has been completed and the sidewalk will be repaved this construcƟon season.  We 
have had some paving done on Ridge Road, Fisher Road, Center Street, Cemetery Road, and Browns 
Point Road.  
 

This winter we experienced a few minor breakdowns, other than that we had a mild winter.  This con-
strucƟon season the department will be busy with road projects such as drainage, cuƫng back trees and 
shoulder work to prepare for upcoming paving. We will be starƟng on lower Carding Machine Road sec-
Ɵon 1.   
 

We have a small crew and with all the mowing and town facility maintenance obligaƟons it makes our 
construcƟon season a liƩle Ɵght. Please bear with us, as we conƟnue to strive to get you beƩer roads to 
travel on. 
 

I would like to thank the ciƟzens of Bowdoinham for their conƟnued support. 
 

Respecƞully submiƩed, 

Tobey Frizzle 

Public Works Foreman 

PLANNING	&	DEVELOPMENT	con’t... 

book page. 
 

My	sincere	thanks	to	the	committee	volunteers	which	have	assisted	me	as	I	transitioned	into	my	new	role.	
They	all	worked	extremely	hard	to	bring	the	comprehensive	plan	to	the	Town	Meeting	as	well	as	support-
ing	several	successful	grant	applications	which	will	bring	over	$1	million	dollars	in	aid	to	Bowdoinham.	I	
look	forward	to	continuing	to	advance	the	community’s	vision	for	the	future,	building	on	the	success	of	the	
past.		 
 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Yvette Meunier 
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RECREATION	&	COMMUNITY	SERVICE 

	JASON	LAMOREAU 

The	Recreation	Department’s	Mission	Statement:  To	reach	all	residents	from	pre-school	to	teens	to	
adults	of	all	ages	to	connect	you	with	Wellness	and	Community	based	opportunities. 

Many of our programs and collaborations extend beyond Bowdoinham.  The Recreation Dept serves 
residents by developing programs, continuing annual expectations and informing you of surrounding 
community programs and events. 

Continuous	Recreation	Communication	Available	on: 

www.BowdoinhamRec.com 
Facebook page “Bowdoinham Recreation Dept.” 
“The Bowdoinham News” newsletters 
Email: recreation@bowdoinham.com or call the Director directly 207-666-3101 

On-Going	Perks: 

- Family Swim Sundays at Bowdoin College Free for all SAD 75. Fall and Winter 

-Open Gym in the Winter months for Adults and Children 

-Ice Rink, Tennis/Pickleball/Basketball Courts, Recreation Fields, Skate Park and Trails open to the 
public 

-Discounted Tickets for:  Funtown/Splashtown, Aquaboggin, Maine Celtics & Maine Mariners 

-Free Lending: Cross Country Skis/Boots and Skates available at town ofϐice. 

Summary	of	Programs/Activities	of	2023-24 

-Basketball  

K-6th grade 60 children/15+ volunteers to coach, keep the book and run the clock. K , 1st and 2nd is our 
“Little Dribblers” program with high school level players and coaches that focuses on drills/skills to 
prepare for team play. 

Many 3-6th graders go on to play an extended season with the Ararat Youth Basketball League 
travel teams. Teams include a combination of players from every town in our district. 

-Baseball/Softball/T-ball:  

          K-7th grades - 10 teams/105 children/15+ volunteer coaches, volunteer umps, ϐield support, snack 
shack coordinator and countless parent involvement.  We also hosted the Maine 12U/60 Cal Rip-
ken District #4 Championship this year! 

Many players go on to play an extended season in the all-stars in our Cal Ripken/Babe Ruth 
League. Teams include a combination of players from every town in our district. 
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RECREATION	&	COMMUNITY	SERVICE	con’t... 

-Celebrate	Bowdoinham Recreation Field and New Trail/Picnic Area Activities. Recreation BBQ fund-
raiser with outdoor games. 

-	Cross	Country	Running: Grades 1 – 5, 2023 was our ϐirst year with our own team as part of the 
Coastal Running League in both the spring and fall seasons. May 2024, in our 3rd season, we hosted our 
ϐirst meet at the Cathance Trails at the new Waterfront Park.   

-Lost	Valley Ski	&	Snowboard	Lessons - 3rd -7th grade Bowdoinham students participate in Friday night 
 skiing and snowboarding lessons (along with other district schools) in Jan/Feb. Other  
residents can get discounted lift tickets. 
 
-Ice	Skating	Rink/X-County	Ski	Trails	were	groomed/Sledding	hill	at	the	rec	ϔields. 
 
-Adult	Pickleball:  Mondays & Wednesdays in the school gymnasium during the colder months, then 
moves to the outdoor courts in warmer months. 
 
-Adult	Volleyball:	Indoors in the Community School Gym winter/ Rec ϐields summer. 
 
-Adult	Walking:	Outdoor walking trails year round. Inside the school gym in the colder months. 
 
-Age-Friendly	Bowdoinham	–	See town Calendar on the website for activities. 

Committees:   Ferrier Scholarship, Safety Committee for the Town of Bowdoinham, Advisory Commit-
tee for Age-Friendly Bowdoinham. 

Board	Support:  Ararat Youth Basketball League, Ararat Baseball, Ararat Softball 

 

 

Fundraising	Efforts	are continuous within every season including the Snack Shack use, increased “out 
of town” sponsorships, homerun fence banners to reduce program registration fees.  Basketball conces-
sion, discounted ticket sales. We will also be hosting another Cal Ripken Baseball District Tournament 
in the summer of 2024. 

Looking	for	Volunteers	to	Support	Additional	Programs:	 

Walking/Running Group for 2nd-5th grade/Instructors K-2nd grade basketball/Youth Tennis/Kayaking/
Archery 

The more volunteer expertise, the more opportunities for everyone ages 1-101. 

Countless people helped make these programs possible in the past year. 

Parents and community members, Thank You! 
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SOLID	WASTE	&	RECYCLING 

BRYAN	BENSON 

Hello	Bowdoinham 
 
	In 2023/2024 Bowdoinham Solid Waste and Recycling Department continued its efforts to promote 
waste reduction, increase recycling and to provide residents with a means to properly dispose of their 
household waste. It is good to see residents making the effort to recycle. We are seeing a steady in-
crease in participation, particularly during our Tuesday afternoon hours.  
 

 The list of recyclables accepted is extensive, these are any items marked with numbers 1 through 7 in 
the recycling triangle, paper products and metal cans and bottles whether it be aluminum, tin, or steel. 
We also accept the following items for recycling or proper disposal.  
 

Batteries	include Nicad, Lead Acid, Mercury, and Lithium Ion.  
Paints	include any Architectural paints, stains, sealers and varnishes. 
Mercury	items including Thermostats, Thermometers, and switches. 
Light	bulbs including CFL’s, HID’s, Mercury vapor, Sodium and Fluorescent tubes. 
Electronic	waste includes TV’s, Computers, printers, scanners, cell phones and laptops. 
Food	waste collection allows for composting reducing the amount of organic materials in landϐills. 
Shredded	paper	used at local farms for livestock bedding. 
 

 The highlight this past year was the addition of Big Red, our new to 
us compacting recycling container. Last year’s Town meeting ap-
proved the purchase of this equipment using ARPA funds. Typical-
ly, our recycling containers need to be emptied an average of every 
8 days, with the addition of this equipment we were able to collect 
recycling for 6 weeks before hauling it to the sorting facility, saving 
nearly $1840 in transportation costs. At this rate of savings, the 
cost of this equipment will be recouped in 10 months.  
 

 This past March the Select Board voted on and authorized the 
town to proceed with Transfer Station Licensing. By becoming a transfer station, we can better meet the 
needs of the residents by collecting bulky waste, white goods and other items on a daily basis. 
 

Earth	Day 
On April 20th members of the community gathered for our annual roadside clean-up. I want to thank 
those who supported this year’s annual roadside clean-up. Your hard work keeping the community 
clean is greatly appreciated. 
 

As always residents interested in participating in the development of the Town’s program are welcome 
to attend the Solid Waste Committee meetings. Dates are posted on the town’s calendar.  
I would like to thank the Solid Waste and Recycling staff, Public Works and the Town ofϐice for their 
hard work and continued support, I think we make a great team. Most of all, I want to thank the resi-
dents who continue to support this program.   
 

Respectfully Submitted, 
Bryan Benson 
Solid Waste & Recycling Director 
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TOWN	CLERK 

	TINA	MAGNO 

This year seemed to go by extremely fast. Our ofϐice has gone through a few changes this year, and now 
we are fully staffed and ready to help in any way we can.   

I would like to give a very much appreciated thank you to the dedicated, knowledgeable and helpful 
Election Clerks who take time out of their schedules to come and help with elections. You make it so 
effortless and running smoothly, I cannot thank you enough. This year will be a big one and I know I 
couldn’t do it without all of you. 

Thank you to Rachelle Tome, our Warden. Her patience, friendliness and knowledge of the area has 
made for an easy transition into her new role.  All of her dedication and support to the Town and my-
self during Elections has been very valuable.  Her patience, cool and level-head, knowledge of what 
needs to be done as well as what needs to be changed for future Elections makes her a perfect ϐit as 
Warden. 

Thank you to the Town Staff for all your efforts in helping Elections run smoothly in the ofϐice. 

A sincere thank you to Public Works, Tobey Frizzle, Bryan Benson, Hunter Magno, Bob Ridgell and 
Thomas Egan for your hard work setting up and breaking down of all the election equipment. You are 
amazing. I couldn’t do what I do without you. Your hard work for our Town , your  positive attitude 
and a willingness to work with others is not acknowledged enough. Thank you for all you do! 

Please, if you had received a Maine Voting system Inactive Voter Letter I sent out about 4 months ago, 
please get those back to me as this helps so much at Election times with getting you in and out.   

Maine requires you to register  your dogs in the Town you reside.  I have been working to make sure 
our records are current if you no longer have a dog, or have a new dog, please let us know so we can 
update your information.  

My  main goal is to make sure our ofϐice data is updated with the most current and correct information. 
We may at times be asking for birthdates, phone numbers and addresses to verify the information we 
have is the most current.  

We will do our best to make sure you are informed and updated as much as possible on all future 
Town meetings and Elections. Please look to our Website, Facebook as well as our Ofϐice postings of all 
upcoming events and days that we may not be open.  

Thank you all again for such a great year and all the wonderful comments on how much you have en-
joyed coming back to the Town Ofϐice. We hope to make it even better in the coming year! If there is 
anything you would like us to do, please do not hesitate to contact me here in the ofϐice anytime. 

Sincerely, 

Tina L. Magno 
Town Clerk 
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TOWN	CLERK	con’t... 

June District Budget Referendum Election 
June 13, 2022 – Special Town Meeting 
Article 1: 193 
Yes:  132 
No:  61 
 
June Town Meeting – June 14, 2023 
43 Articles on the Meeting List 
Article 5 – did not Pass. 
Article 24 – Voting Process – 
YES: 80 
NO: 17 
Total 97 

Elections 
November 7, 2023 – Referendum Election 
Total Number of Ballots Cast In person/Absentee. 1291 
UOCAVA Voters 3 
Total for Bowdoinham - 1294 

VITALS 

BIRTHS: 

There were 27 Births in Bowdoinham Families this year.   

DEATHS: 

There were sadly 22 Deaths this year  

NAME DOD 

NAME DOD 
  

Dulac, Darren 01/01/2023 Cram, Herbert M 07/18/2023 

Harriman, Hope L 01/16/2023 Adams, Jessica L 07/22/2023 

Briggs, Jean Webster 02/03/2023 Condon, Karen A 08/12/2023 

Groesser, Jerry E 02/17/2023 Rogers, Joseph Earl 08/25/2023 

Blodgett, Lance H 02/28/2023 Minnehan, David Lawrence 09/11/2023 

Douglass, Beverly R 03/27/2023 Robnett, Doreen Lynn 11/02/2023 

Hodges, Ronnie Lenn 04/18/2023 Riley, Peter B 11/05/2023 
Halsey, Sterling R 04/23/2023 Compton, David Guy 11/10/2023 

Ellis, Miriam Hubbard 05/12/2023 Gowell, Deborah Sue 11/19/2023 

Cutko, Frank Raymond 05/20/2023 Shea, Barbara Mary 11/27/2023 

McKinnon, Donald F 06/21/2023 Morin, Richard F 12/29/2023 
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VITALS	con’t... 

MARRIAGES: 

There were 17 Marriages for Bowdoinham Residents this year. Congratulations to all! 

BRIDE GROOM DATE 
Austin, Rebecca Ann Neilson, Thomas B 08/05/2023 

Barnies, William Strong Shives, James Mason 03/01/2023 
Belanger, Jessica L Butterfuss, Frank W 09/09/2023 

Blancato, Amanda Rae Drehobl, Zachary D 11/24/2023 
Cunningham, Katelyn Niles Decker, Robert James 11/18/2023 

Elwell, Jody Lynn Stevens, Matthew K 02/11/2023 
Everett, Ashlynne Dawn Scholϐield, Thomas C 09/23/2023 

Jose, Michael Jeffrey Williams, John David 01/17/2023 
Knowlton, Vanessa Lyn Holloway, Colbie Michael 10/07/2023 
Kyle, Victoria Cynthia Wintle, Dayton Quincy 06/17/2023 

Mullin, Kara Jeanne Dumond, Mark Trout 03/24/2023 
Okolita, Kathleen M Rappaneau, Dale James Jr. 02/25/2023 

Robbins, Abigial Rebecca Gilbert, Raynold M 06/17/2023 
Sargent, Andrea Lorraine Keanan W Branch 09/02/2023 

Veilleux, Judith K Goff, Albert J 09/16/2023 
Whittemore, Deirdre Ann Pass, Alex Dane 08/03/2023 

Wille, Kathryn Atera Sotir, Thomas William 12/14/2023 
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BOARDS AND COMMITTEES 

Select	Board  Board	of	Appeals 
Joanne Joy, Chair  David Jones 
Debra Smith, Vice Chair  Ed Friedman 
Mark Favreau  Sylvia Hultman 
Allen Acker  William Bryan 
Peter Feeney  Contact: Tina Magno 
Contact: Nicole Briand  townclerk@bowdoinham.com 
townmanager@bowdoinham.com  Meets as needed 
Meets 2nd & 4th Tuesday of month    
   
Advisory	Committee	on	Age	Friendly	
Bowdoinham  

Bowdoinham	Water	District	Board	of	
Trustees 

Maureen Booth  Donald Lamoreau, Chair 
Ann Hartzler, Chair  Stephen Cox 
Debra Smith  Gordon Johnson 
Karen Mayo  Brant Miller 
Lois Smith  David Reinheimer 
Mary Kelley  Contact: Robin Verow 
Contact: Jason Lamoreau  bowdoinhamwater@ne.twcbc.com 
age-friendly@bowdoinham.com  Meets 3rd Tuesday at 6 pm 
Meets 2nd Monday  at 1:30 pm   
   

Cemetery	Advisory	Committee  
Community	Development	Advisory	
Committee 

Nina Mendall, Chair  Jean deBellefeuille, Chair 
Elaine Diaz, Vice Chair  Ian McConnell 
Linda Temple  John Scribner 
Patrick James O'Hanlon  Laleah Parker 
Peter Mendall  Conact: Yvette Meunier 
Contact: Tobey Frizzle  planning@bowdoinham.com 
pworks@bowdoinham.com  Meets 1st Tuesday at 6:30 pm 
Meets 1st Thursday at 4 pm   
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BOARDS AND COMMITTEES 

Comprehensive	Planning	Committee  Emergancy	Medical	Services 
David Asmussen, Chair  Dave Pascarella 
Margaret Christian, Vice Chair  David Lewis 
Jason Lamoreau  Jason Lamoreau 
Laura Arnold  Melinda Norko 
Robert Schott  Sarah Gardella 
William Stanton  Contact: Arthur Frizzle 
Jan Marks  ϐirechief@bowdoinham.com 
Conact: Yvette Meunier  Meets Last Wednesday  at6 pm 
planning@bowdoinham.com   
Meets 2nd Tuesday at 6 pm   
   
Finance	Advisory	Committee  Planning	Board 
David Engler, Chair  Nathan Drummond, Chair 
George Christopher, Vice Chair  Chris Vonderweidt 
Jeff Lauder  Justin Schlawin 
Nina Mendall  R. Reeve Wood III 
Thomas Walling  Tracy Krueger 
Eugene McKenna, Alternate  William Shippen, Alternate 
Contact: Nicole Briand  Richard Joyce, Alternate 
townmanager@bowdoinham.com  Contact: Matt James 
Meets: Seasonally  CEO@bowdoinham.com 
  Meets 4th Thursday at 6 pm 
   
Solid	Waste	Advisory	Committee  Town	Hall	Committee 
Wendy Cunningham, Chair  Rachelle Tome 
Patrick McDonough  Elizabeth Steen 
Paul Denis  Sarah Stapler 
Paul Tabor  Kate Brinsmade  
Contacct: Bryan Benson  Contact: Nicole Briand 
recycling@bowdoinham.com  townmanager@bowdoinham.com 
Meets 2nd & 4th Wednesday  at 6 pm  Meets 4th Wednesday at 3 pm 

We want to  thank the dedicated Bowdoinham Residence who volunteer to serve on our 
Town’s Boards and Committees. We are grateful for your willingness to give of your time, en-
ergy, and talents. Your support of and dedication to our town helps our town continue to 
thrive as we serve the  people in our community.  
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Joanne Joy, Chair 

Term ends: November 2026 

Mark Favreau 

Term ends: November 2026 

Debra Smith, Vice  Chair 

Term ends: November 2024 

Peter Feeney 

Term ends: November 2025 

Allen Acker 

Term ends: November 2025 

The Select Board is the execuƟve branch of the town government, with five members elected 
to serve a three-year terms. The board regularly meets on the second  and fourth Tuesdays of 
each month to conduct the town’s business, seƩling quesƟons with a formal vote. These 
meeƟngs are opened to the public and are recorded for later viewing on Town Hall Streams.  

The Select Board provides leadership for the town. They work to establish town policy, over-
see the town’s fiscal and administraƟve responsibiliƟes, and presents the annual town war-
rant at the annual Town MeeƟng for ciƟzen approval, which determine the direcƟon of the 
Town.  

SELECT	BOARD 
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PLANNING		BOARD 

2023 was a relatively quiet year for the Bowdoinham Planning Board.  The volunteer board reviewed 
4 applications and discussed and drafted a several changes to the Land Use Ordinance.   We were 
helped  by Town Planner Yvette Meunier and CEO Matt James.  We were also joined by new board 
member Chris Vonderweidt.  I would like to express my gratitude to everyone who has been involved 
with the Planning Board this year for their collaborative spirit. 

In	2023	the	Planning	Board	reviewed	and	approved	the	following	applications: 

 -Site Plan Review Tier 2 Application by Old School Guy of Maine for the establishment of an in-
   home medical cannabis business at 333 Millay Rd. 
 -Site Plan Review Tier 1 Application by Amanda Blancato for the establishment of a daycare 
   business at 20 Main St. 
 -Site Plan Review Tier 2 Application by Jandy Organics LLC for the establishment of a Cannabis 
   Cultivation Facility at 175 Main St. 
In	addition,	in	2023	the	Planning	Board	reviewed	the	following	applications	that	were	not	approved	
within	the	calendar	year: 

 -Site Plan Review Tier 2 Application by ATDT LLC for to develop via relocation a gas station, 
   including associated fuel storage tanks, at 50 River Rd. 

Also,	in	2023	the	Planning	Board	drafted,	heard	comments	on,	and	approved	proposed	changes	to	the	
Bowdoinham	Land	Use	Ordinance	including: 

 -New deϐinitions, performance standards and dimensional requirements related to Accessory 
   Dwelling Units (ADUs). 

These proposed changes were approved by voters at the town meeting in June. 

Finally,	in	2023	the	Planning	Board	held	several	workshops	in	regard	to	proposed	changes	to	the	
Bowdoinham	Land	Use	Ordinance	for	2024	including: 

 -Changes in dimensional requirements for village I and village II districts. 
 -Changes in dimensional requirements for subdivisions. 
 -A range of minor administrative edits. 
Sincerely, 
Nathan Drummond 
Chairman of the Bowdoinham Planning Board 

The Board of Appeals is responsible of hearing and making judgments on variances and citizen         
appeals regarding permit application decisions made in regard to Code Enforcement or Planning 
Board that they feel were wrongfully made.   The Board members will then listen to the interested 
parties, review the information provide and the Town Ordinances to decide if an error was made.  

The Board of Appeals had no variance or appeal applications during this past year.  

BOARD	OF	APPEALS 
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CEMETERY	ADVISORY	COMMITTEE 

 

Meeting Schedule:  The Cemetery Advisory Committee meets the ϐirst Thursday 
of each month at 4:00PM in either the Kendall Room or the Graduate Room at 
the Coombs Town Ofϐice Building. 

During 2023 the Committee brought two important projects to the Select 
Board:  the ϐinal draft of the Policy	for	Superintendence	and	Management	of	Bowdoinham	Cemeteries 
which was adopted by the Select Board as well as the deϐinitive list of 60 cemeteries within the town 
of Bowdoinham which warrant oversight and maintenance by the town as historic burying grounds.  
These sixty cemeteries are now listed on the Town of Bowdoinham website under our committee’s 
name and may be viewed in three formats—alphabetically, by road or by GR # (an identiϐication sys-
tem initiated in 1970s and referenced in the Bowdoinham Historical Society website as well). One of 
our next goals is to cross-reference the ofϐicial Bowdoinham list with the 42 cemeteries so carefully 
mapped at the Bowdoinham Historical Society website.    

In early spring 2023 we outlined an ambitious spring/summer goal of four Saturday workdays in the 
largest downtown cemetery, The Village Burying Ground, across the street from the Community 
School.  Our ϐirst stone cleaning day was a washout, but with the strong support of the Public Works 
Department and Foreman, Tobey Frizzle, we hosted three subsequent stone cleaning days in July, Au-
gust and September.  Close to 100 historic stones were cleaned beginning at the western edge of the 
cemetery and working eastward with 22 volunteers (several of them from nearby towns).  Not quite 
½ of the cemetery was completed.  The beautiful script is now legible on the cleaned stones for all to 
read.   

Linda Temple and Elaine Diaz continue their efforts to survey and evaluate cemetery conditions and 
we thank them for their continuous hard work.  Besides the 12 cemeteries that the Public Works De-
partment cares for regularly throughout the summer, all but 19 of the other cemeteries have 
“keepers”, volunteers who take it upon themselves to monitor conditions of a cemetery they have 
adopted.  We thank them warmly from all of us for their effort.  That leaves just 19 cemeteries who 
need someone (or ones) to love them.  

We anticipate more cemetery clean up days will be announced during summer 
2024 with the possibility of training volunteer teams to tackle some of the 
smaller cemeteries to bring them back to a lovely condition.  We thank all of 
you who helped with these efforts. 

 

Prepared by Nina J. Mendall, Chair 
Bowdoinham Cemetery Advisory Committee  
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COMMITTEE	FOR	AGE-FRIENDLY	BOWDOINHAM 

The mission of Age Friendly Bowdoinham is to improve the lives of all residents, with a special focus 
on older adults and those living with disabilities. Data from the 2020 Census highlights why the work 
of Age Friendly matters: 

The percentage of Bowdoinham’s population who are 60 years and over increased from 14% of the 
population in 2010 to 29% in 2020.  

13 % of residents who are 65 years and over live alone.  
Over half (54.8%) of households in Bowdoinham include at least one person 60 years or over. 
Over 12% of Bowdoinham residents who are 65 years and over report that living independently is 

a challenge. 
One out of every 3 residents who are 60 years and over still work. Their spending helps the local 

economy, stabilizes a stagnant workforce, and transfers knowledge and skills across genera-
tions.  

Older residents enrich the diversity of experience and character of the Town and contribute to the eco-
nomic base of our community, through workforce participation, spending and payment of property 
taxes that support our schools, roads, and Town administration.  
 
Older adults also make huge contributions as volunteers. Think of our library, food pantry, town com-
mittees, monthly lunches, Celebrate Bowdoinham, arts programs, medical equipment loan program, 
Rides in Neighbors’ Cars, historical society, used bookstore, Handy Brigade and so much more without 
the efforts of older volunteers.   
 
Age Friendly Bowdoinham is committed to making our community a better place to live for people of 
all ages.  We do this both by providing opportunities for engagement as well as programs that support 
independence, health, and wellbeing.  
 
We know that investments are needed as more residents choose to stay in Town as they age. In 2023, 
we partnered with the Bowdoinham Public Library to secure grant funding to improve accessibility 
and parking. We worked with the Comprehensive Planning Committee to advocate for safe sidewalks 
and crosswalks. In response to concerns about affordable and accessible housing, we developed a 
guide on using Universal Design that can make our homes easy living for people of all ages and abili-
ties. To encourage participation in social and civic events, we continue to advocate for accessible park-
ing, use of mics and available transportation. 
 
Last year we continued to provide programs that support older residents to remain in their homes, 
stay engaged in community life and access available services. The Town’s part-time Older Adults Ser-
vices Coordinator served as a critical point of contact for residents seeking to get involved or in need of 
assistance. For example, Jason Lamoreau delivered hospital beds, lift chairs and other medical equip-
ment from our loan program to residents returning home from the hospital. Jason worked closely with 
the Richmond Senior Center to revitalize our in-home chore service after the Masons announced they 
could no longer staff the program. He brought resources to the Town by ϐinding ways to support new 
projects, such as getting donations from Home Depot for winter kits distributed to at-risk residents. 
Jason maintained the Age Friendly website (https://www.bowdoinham.com/ACOA) and our Resource 
Directory of local and state programs that are offered at low or no cost to older residents (https://
www.bowdoinham.com/project/resource-directory-older-adults-bowdoinham).  
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Jason also served as the Town’s liaison to regional and state initiatives where the focus is to improve 
coordination and efϐiciency of services by working together.  Similarly, Jason represented Age Friendly 
within the Town and its committees to assure that the interests of older adults were taken into ac-
count and that we collaborated across departments wherever possible to reduce duplication and en-
hance our collective effectiveness in serving all residents.  
 
Committee members participated in local projects to make sure the needs of older residents are con-
sidered. For example: 

Advocating for rest stops and benches as plans for the Merrymeeting Trails along the railbed are 
developed. 

Joining the Food Pantry in ϐinding ways to better serve residents unable to go to the pantry in per-
son. 

Promoting and volunteering with Rides in Neighbors’ Cars to match those needing rides to essen-
tial services with volunteer drivers. Last year, the program offered 413 trips, logging 
12,387miles and 831 volunteer hours as demand for the service increases. 

Engaging the help of a consultant to assess waterfront trails for accessibility by the young and old.  
Working with the Comprehensive Planning Committee to include a special section in the 2024 

Plan addressing the priorities and strategies to meet the needs of an ageing population. 
 

The Committee continued its long history of sponsoring activities that engage residents of all ages.  
Every week, the ϐire house is open to those wanting to play cribbage or bridge.  Line dancing and yoga 
are offered weekly at Merrymeeting Hall.  Monthly luncheons are served at the ϐire house, usually fol-
lowed by a guest speaker addressing emerging issues or helpful guidance. The Committee sponsored a 
Cajun creole supper (courtesy of George Oliver) in August as part of the free waterfront concert series. 
 
Through its network with other age-friendly communities and resources, the Committee is committed 
to ϐinding innovative and cost-effective solutions to addressing the needs of the community, especially 
our older residents. Alone or in partnership with others, we beneϐitted from grants and donations that 
allow us to develop new programs. This past year, external funds were awarded to support the assess-
ment of waterfront trail accessibility, winter kits for at-risk residents, Universal Design brochure, and 
library accessibility.  
 
During the coming year, the Committee will continue to seek out the opinions of older residents to bet-
ter understand what their needs and preferences are and how Bowdoinham can better support them. 
We also want to hear from caregivers about their challenges and unique perspectives. Another major 
priority is to coordinate more closely with local programs who serve older adults and those living with 
disabilities. Not one of us has all the answers or sufϐicient resources to address growing needs but to-
gether we can make a signiϐicant difference in the lives of residents. We plan to continue our work 
with the food pantry to better reach at-risk residents.  In addition to sustaining current social activities 
and classes, we hope to increase recreational, social, and educational opportunities.  
 
If you have ideas or would like to join our efforts, we would love to hear from you. Please contact a 
committee member or call Jason Lamoreau at 207-666-5531. We look forward to hearing from you. 
 
 



30 

COMMUNITY	DEVELOPMENT	ADVISORY	COMMITTEE 

The Community Development Advisory Committee provides advice to the Select Board regarding 
community development (initiatives) and activities. Primary guidance for the committee is the town 
Comprehensive Plan with speciϐic details coming through the Director of Planning & Development, 
Yvette Meunier. 

 

The projects the committee addressed in 2023: 

Business Directory  

CDAC maintained the Bowdoinham website Business Directory ϐiltering submissions and posting on-
ly those that conformed to the ground rules. In 2024, a new round of re-verifying all entries in the 
directory is planned. Further, we expanded the town website to include a tab under the “Local Busi-
ness” called “Bowdoinham Amenities” that lists various business friendly characteristics of 
Bowdoinham. 

 

CMP TIF 

CDAC enlisted the help of Matthew Eddy, Executive Director of Midcoast Council of Governments, to 
propose a vote to extend the CMP TIF to its maximum length of 30 years during Town Meeting, 2023. 
The proposal has been approved. The TIF now runs through the 2045-2046 ϐiscal year.  

 

Sidewalk Extension 

The committee is pursuing the objectives of the 2010 Walkable Village Plan and proposed a half mile 
extension of sidewalk along Main Street from Center Street to Post Road. At a minimum 62% of this 
$1.16 million dollar project will be funded by a DOT BikePed grant, with the remaining 38% from TIF 
funds.  

 

Crosswalk at Main Street/River Road (Rt-125) and River Rd (Rt-24) 

In response to reports of speeding trafϐic along Route 24 and concerns of pedestrian safety crossing 
this road at the Main Street, the town installed a temporary crosswalk and required trafϐic calming 
features including delineators. The project was used to gain feedback from the community on how a 
crosswalk will be received and get input on how to improve upon a more permanent installation. 
Through a survey taken by 107 individuals feedback from the community on how a crosswalk will be 
received and get input on how to improve upon a more permanent installation. A majority, 57%, 
found the project either did not interfere with their driving experience or created a better experi-
ence. Overall, 90% of walkers found the project either neutral or positive, with 51.6% reporting an 
improved experience, with 38.7% which experienced no change and 9.7% reporting a worse experi-
ence.  

 

Following this response, CDAC applied for and was awarded a Village Partnership Initiative grant to 
cover 50% of the design cost to undertake a public process to design a permanent solution to safety 
concerns at this intersection.  
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Trail Clean Up Volunteer Day 
CDAC hosted 10 volunteers to clean up the Cathance Meadows trails on Saturday, May 6th. 
 
 
MCOG Strategic Plan for Artists, Artisans, and Craft People 
We reviewed available avenues to facilitate business and exposure. The main regular venue is the Satur-
day Farmer’s market. Additional venues are the FHC Building, Cathance River Gallery, Merrymeeting 
Hall, and Town Hall (pending renovations). Currently our plan addresses business listings, workshops, 
and events. The full report is in the minutes of 11/9/2023 CDAC meeting. 
 

Work Plan 

CDAC formalized its current work plan which can be found in the December 5, 2023 meeting. Highlights 
include updating the DOT Farmers’ Market signage, pursuing public art installations downtown which 
may include murals and other placemaking elements, and creating an artisan vendor survey among oth-
er initiatives.   

 

Welcome to Yvette Meunier, Director of Planning & Development ,who joined us in early 2023. She has 
been instrumental in setting the focus for CDAC and following up on securing various grants that help 
pay for various projects. 

 

Respectfully submitted Jean de Bellefeuille, Chair 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CDAC members: John de Bellefeuille, Ian McConnell, Lee Parker, Wendy Rose, and John Scribner. 

Special	Thanks	to	Wendy	Rose	who	has	served	faithfully	on	the	Community	Development											
Advisory	Committee	for	many,	many	years.	Wendy	was	presented	with	the	2021	Citizen	of	the	
Year	award	for	her	numerous		contributions	and	unselϔish	service	to		our	community.		The	CDAC	
committee	will	not	be	the	same	with	out	you.			Thank	you	for	all	you	have	done	for	our	committee	
as	well	as	our	community.	 
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Members 

The Town formed a Comprehensive Planning Committee (CPC) to update the Town’s Comprehensive 
Plan.  The Town advertised for members through the Town’s Bowdoinham News, the Town’s Web-
site and existing Town Committee’s, in order to form a well-rounded, diverse committee. The Com-
prehensive Planning Committee was formed in January of 2021 with the following members: 

 

Allen Acker – Allen is a 3rd generation Bowdoinhammer. He 
and his wife Kate have raised 3 children in town and are active 
members of the community. Allen served on the Comprehen-
sive Plan Committee until November 2022 when he started 
serving as a Selectboard member. 

Dave Asmussen – Served as the CPC Vice Chair until becoming 
Chair in 2023. David has a background in environmental biolo-
gy and earth science and runs Blue Bell Farm, a MOFGA Certi-
ϐied Organic mixed vegetable farm on Carding Machine Road.  
During the summer he helps organize the Bowdoinham Farm-
ers’ Market which takes place at the waterfront park from June 
to October.  He also has three children in the MSAD 75 school 
district. 

Jan Marks – Jan moved to Bowdoinham from western Maine in 
2016. She has served on the Board of the Merrymeeting Arts 
Center for three years and joined the CPC in 2022. 

Jason Lamoreau - Jason is a lifelong resident of Bowdoinham. Born and raised on the Carding Ma-
chine Road, he now lives with his wife and four children on White Road.  He is the Recreation & Com-
munity Services Director for Bowdoinham as well as a volunteer Fire Fighter and EMT.  

Joanne Joy, Served as Vice Chair for the 2014 Comp Plan Update and as Chair for the 2024 update un-
til November 2023 when she started serving as a selectboard member. Joanne was the Executive Di-
rector of Healthy Communities of the Capital Area. Joanne is married, has 3 adult children and 2 
young grandsons. She enjoys gardening, hiking, kayaking, and camping. 

Laura Arnold – Laura is a mostly retired lifestyle and family medicine physician. She has lived in 
Bowdoinham since 2018 with her husband. They have three grown children and two dogs. She en-
joys hiking, boating, gardening, traveling, and pickleball.  

Peggy Christian - Peggy Christian has been in Bowdoinham since the year 2000. After several years of 
small-scale volunteering for local organizations she joined the CPC in 2018. She is currently serving 
as vice-chair of the committee. 

Robert Schott - Robert currently works as a Power and Controls Designer. He moved to Bowdoinham 
in 2008 and is married with two children. He enjoys whitewater boating and downhill skiing and 
snowboarding. 
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William Stanton - Bill studied Architecture at Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute and Civil Engineering 
at the University of Maine. He worked in various capacities as a licensed civil engineer for 42 years. 
His most noticeable project was the LL Bean Wing at the Maine Medical Center in Portland, where he 
was a member of the construction management team. Bill taught structural engineering at the col-
lege level and practiced as an engineering consultant and retired to Bowdoinham in 2005. He is also 
an artist and owner of the Cathance River Gallery in Bowdoinham. 

 

Committee Meetings 

The Comprehensive Planning Committee set regular monthly meetings with some exceptions and 
several extra meetings. All committee meetings are open to the public and have been advertised on 
the Town’s website, enewsletter, and periodically advertised in The Bowdoinham News. 

While the CPC has been meeting monthly for several years to implement the current plan, the Comp 
Plan update work started in earnest on their December 20, 2020 meeting. Comprehensive Planning 
Process 

In addition to their regular meeting, the Committee created the proposed Comprehensive Plan using 
the following process to gather as much public input as possible. Throughout this process, the Com-
mittee asked for input using ϐlyers, posters, the town message board, the Town's website, Facebook 
page, and newsletter to inform residents of their work, upcoming workshops, and surveys as well as 
ongoing communication with other town committees such as CDAC and the Planning Board.  

 

Goals & Recommendations -  May	2023	-	July	2023 

Using the State's list of Goals and the feedback the Committee gathered through the visioning pro-
cess, the Committee created a draft list of goals and recommendations. The Committee then used the 
feedback gathered from public outreach and a goals survey to create the goals for this Plan.  The 
committee engaged with the following local groups to provide feedback on the Goals and Recom-
mendations sections most pertinent to their organizations. 

 

Inventory & Analysis - March	2022	–	February	2024 

Using the State's list of policies and strategies and the feedback the Committee gathered through the 
public workshops and outreach, the Committee created the recommendations for this Plan. It is not-
ed that much of the data was originally gathered in 2021 prior to the 2020 Census Data being pub-
lished. As a result, these sections were updated again throughout 2023 and into 2024 to ensure the 
most recent data was included. This effort included staff from GrowSmart Maine, Midcoast Council of 
Governments, and LatLong Logic, LLC. 
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Future Land Use - September	2023	–		December	2023 

The Committee began their comprehensive process on developing the land use section of the plan by 
conducting the following: 

 

Housing	Forum 

The Committee began a public feedback process on this section by ϐirst cohosting housing forums on 
October 26, 2022 and February 1, 2023 with the Bowdoinham Community Development Initiative at 
the Bowdoinham Community School to facilitate public conversations about the housing needs of the 
community as informed by the ϐindings of the demographics and housing data analysis sections of the 
draft plan.  

Following up with the feedback received at these housing forums the Committee hosted two Land 
Use Forums on October 11 and November 1, 2023 focused on possible Future Land Use strategies 
and its relation to housing. This included revisiting the Future Land Use Map created in the previous 
comprehensive plan. The committee gathered feedback on the list of possible strategies from the 
public workshops to create the recommendations in this plan. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Finalize Comprehensive Plan – February	–	May	2024 

 

A public hearing was held on Wednesday, February 28 to review the Plan with the public and take 
public comment at the Community School. An educational session was held on May 22 at the Commu-
nity School to inform the residents about the Plan and answer any questions.  

We hope we have created a Plan that Bowdoinham can be proud of and we look forward to present-
ing the update to the Comprehensive Plan at Town Meeting 2024. 
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The Emergency Medical Services Committee meets at the ϐire station on the last Wednesday of the 
month starting at 6 P.M. 

The committee was established to assist in developing a plan for the future of emergency medical 
services in Bowdoinham. Our initial task was to look at options for ambulance coverage. This has 
already been a long and arduous project but fortunately for the new committee much of the process 
had already been completed by town staff and was well on the way to a resolution. The contract 
with Lisbon Ambulance will be voted on in the June town meeting and represents some of the initial 
work of the committee.  

 
Emergency services, EMS speciϐically, are rapidly changing throughout 
the country. Regionalization, training, health and wellness, recruit-
ment and retention are just a few of the key areas. Our goal moving 
forward is to investigate the changes, look at the options and provide 
residents with all of the information we can to help make truly in-
formed decisions on what we all want the future EMS services to look 
like in Bowdoinham.  

FINANCE	ADVISORY		COMMITTEE 

The Finance Advisory Committee is made up of 5 members and 1 alternate. They assist the Select 
Board and Treasurer with financial decisions regarding development and administration of the mu-
nicipal  budget and investment program.  

The committee meets monthly in the Fall and then bi-monthly during budget season.  During this 
time the committee reviews the Town’s financial records, goals, projects list as well as upcoming 
needs to in the process of recommending a budget to the Select Board.  
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As an advisory committee our duty is to present options and solutions regarding the Solid Waste pro-
gram to the Bowdoinham Select Board for their ϐinal decision.  In working on these issues our aim in 
this is to gather information from the public, consult with the Solid Waste Director to leverage his ex-
pertise, gather the required data, perform cost-beneϐit analysis on multiple options, perform due dili-
gence and to come at all issues without preconceived biases and to present this information to the Se-
lect Board and answer their questions in a concise and logical matter.   
 
As a new committee, we started meeting on August 9, 2023 and we were given two primary charges by 
the Select Board;  
 Issue a RFP, evaluate responses and make recommendation for trash hauler services as the hauler 

Bowdoinham has used for over 30 years was contemplating retirement and 
 Revise Bowdoinham’s current Solid Waste Ordinance that was adopted in 1994 
 
We were able to issue a trash hauler RFP in early October and since the market for trash haulers is  
limited we only had one reply.  However, the good news was the one response was from our current 
hauler who decided to postpone retirement until June 30, 2025.   
 
We have also made a great deal of progress on a revised Solid Waste Ordinance.  To do that we: 
 * Obtained citizen input from both surveys and public information session.  Thank you to all of 
    you who have participated, your input makes a difference! 
 * Reviewed our current processes - we are not looking to change processes that work only to 
    codify them appropriately in an Ordinance. 
 * Reviewed at least a dozen Solid Waste Ordinances from other Maine municipalities, and 
    had extensive legal review 
 
After many versions (available on bowdoinham.com) reϐlecting public and legal input we have a ‘close 
to ϐinal’ draft completed.  We still want to have at least one more public hearing, additional legal re-
view, and ϐinally Select Board review with the goal of having Ordinance approval on the November 5 
ballot for a January 1, 2025 effective date. 
 
We have drafted the Ordinance with 4 main purposes in mind: 
 
 1. To protect the health, safety and general well being of Bowdoinham residents, 
 2. To enhance and maintain the quality of the environment, to conserve natural resources,    
     and to prevent water and air pollution. 
 3. To deliver Solid Waste programs that are ϐiscally responsible, balancing wants and needs in 
     program development and delivery. 
 4. To adhere to all federal and state laws and regulations, all local zoning, land use and other  
      applicable local ordinances, and other governing contracts or agreements pertaining to Solid    
     Waste management. 
 
We are looking forward to getting your input on the revised Ordinance during upcoming Public Hear-
ings.  You are also welcome to any of our meetings, we generally meet at 6:00PM on the 2nd and 4th 
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Wednesdays of the month, but as that schedule is not set in stone, please double check on the Town’s 
website under the Calendar tab - you can also catch us on Zoom. 
 
In addition to ϐinalizing the revised Ordinance the Solid Waste Committee has several other upcoming 
tasks including looking into Bowdoinham’s trash collection program as our long term hauler ϐinally 
retires and to develop a more comprehensive communication program to make it easier for you to 
ϐind information you need on our Solid Waste programs. 
 
Lastly, a shout out to the members of this committee, Paul, Paul and Pat as well as our Solid Waste Di-
rector.  As you can see we have been very busy, and this is a great group to serve with - we could not 
have completed all that we have without a tremendous effort from all.  Bowdoinham is lucky to have 
this group volunteering to serve the community.  

Bowdoinham	Water	District	Board	of	Trustees 

The Bowdoinham Water District’s mission is to provide its customers with a safe, high quality and 
reliable drinking water supply that meets or exceeds all federal and state drinking water require-
ments.  Our goal is to treat and distribute District water in the most efficient way, while maintaining 
and upgrading the system to meet future requirements.  We are also committed to providing profes-
sional and courteous service to satisfy the diversified needs of our customers. 

  

We would like to remind everyone to please report unusually wet areas to the District for investiga-
tion as potential leaks.  Successful leak detection and pipe repair reduces the treatment and pumping 
costs associated with lost water and postpones the need to develop additional water sources of sup-
ply.  The cost savings benefit not only all the rate payers, but all citizens through lower water costs 
for fire protection. 

 

The Water District Trustees are Donald Lamoreau, Chairman; Stephen Cox, Treasurer; David Reinhei-
mer, Clerk; Brant Miller and Gordon Johnson.  Arthur McLean is Superintendent and Robin Verow, 
Office Manager. 

BOWDOINHAM WATER DISTRICT 
P. O. BOX 86 

BOWDOINHAM, ME 04008 
TEL:  (207) 737-4721FAX:  (207) 737-2427 

email: bowdoinhamwater@ne.twcbc.com 

 

A water saving fact:  Fixing a small leak in your toilet’s tank or a dripping faucet saves money your 
water bill.   
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The Town Hall Committee had to deal with some severe setbacks in the repair and restoration pro-
ject for the building. A structural report prepared by Preservation Timber Framing provided details 
related to the status of the structure and outlined a number of critical areas that would need atten-
tion.  This included the roof and foundation.  The full reports provided by Preservation Timber 
Framing are available online under the Town Hall Committee tab.  We also learned that the storms 
in spring of 2023 had a devastating effect on the structure and foundation.  As a result, the Town 
Hall needed to be closed for use to due safety reasons and the ϐinal Bowdoinham Plant sale was re-
located to the waterfront.  These signiϐicant, time sensitive obstacles created a ϐinancial need that 
far surpassed the Committee’s fundraising and grant acquisition capabilities.   A proposal was sub-
mitted to the Select Board for a warrant bond request to be added to the 2023/2024 town warrant 
for Town Meeting.  This attempt to acquire the necessary funding to begin repairs was defeated, 
however there was strong sentiment from many community members to continue exploring op-
tions to revive this signiϐicant, historical town treasure. 
 
The Committee continued to explore options for moving forward, including ways to work on the 
building in small chunks. Unfortunately, every “small” chunk represented a minimum of $50,000., 
keeping repair efforts out of reach for the time being.  However, the Committee kept plugging. Dur-
ing Bowdoinham Days we had a Silent Auction and raised $1662.  Later in the fall, an RFP was post-
ed to help explore various options which included a full spectrum of possibilities, from a full repair 
and restoration of the Town Hall to total removal.  There were no submissions. 
 
More recently, Doug Tourtelotte submitted a proposal draft to the Town Ofϐice to provide repairs to 
the Town Hall.   There is also an effort to include the Town Hall in the Town’s TIF district. This 
would allow funds to be directed to the Town Hall to support economic development.  On a smaller 
scale, Committee members removed the curtains in the Town Hall.  They will be taken to Merry-
meeting Hall to determine what repairs may be needed and will also be cleaned.  We will also be 
raising funds during the Summer Concert series.  We hope to see you there.   
 
The Town Hall Committee meets monthly.  Speciϐic meeting times can be found on the Town’s web-
site.  Please come and share your thoughts. 
 
. 
Respectfully submitted, 

Rachelle Tome 
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The Bowdoinham Public Library continues to be a vibrant and active place for 
Bowdoinham people to access resources of all types. Whether library card-
holders or not, we see Bowdoinham people coming through the library space 
to access materials, use the Wi-Fi, admire our taxidermy, print a document on 
our public printers, read a magazine, take a computer class, or grab a free pair 
of Eclipse glasses. We are proud that access to these and other resources is 
free of barriers.  

The biggest news of the ϐiscal year is the award of a $100,000 grant to our library from the Maine 
State Library and the Maine Depart of Economic Development.  We applied for and received the grant 
to support “Remote Work in Libraries”.  We will use the funds to build a second-ϐloor entrance to our 
library in the northwest corner of the Coombs Municipal Building, modernize the current ramp, and 
create a covered porch structure where citizens can sit and access our Wi-Fi and enter the library di-
rectly.  We are paying close attention to the many people who, since the COVID pandemic, are doing 
some of or all their work from their home.  We want to support those working from home and pro-
vide improved access to our library’s resources such as public computers, software, and video con-
ferencing technology.  Again, the goal is to remove barriers. Improved access begins with a more user
-friendly parking lot. The grant supports the paving and expansion of the Coombs parking lot so that 
handicapped spaces and second ϐloor access is safer and more welcoming. We have been gathering 
feedback about the inadequate access to our building since 2017, and we are so pleased and proud 
that we can make signiϐicant improvements to this municipal building without any ϐinancial burden 
to the townspeople.  

Thank you to the municipal staff, project managers David Reinheimer and Michael Mahan, and the 
Select Board for supporting our grant and for the ϐine communication about the details of its imple-
mentation. Thank you, also to Maureen Booth for guiding us through the grant application. We are 
pleased to say that Hal Ahlers, a local builder, has been awarded the construction contract.  Anyone 
who has questions about the project is encouraged to contact any library board member or the li-
brary director. We are soliciting more input on ways we can support remote workers and encourage 
anyone who works remotely to share thoughts and suggestions.  

As we approach the summer months, I want to highlight the many memberships and passes that are 
available to library cardholders.  We now offer free admission passes to the Coast Maine Botanical 
Gardens, the Maine State Parks (day use), the Boothbay Railway Village, the Portland Children’s Mu-
seum, and the Maine Maritime Museum. The summer reading program will again offer programming 
and incentives for kids to read throughout the summer. Books groups, preschool Storytime and new 
books are constants among the many joys of our little library.  

We have all witnessed the end of the 50 years of Bowdoinham Plant Sale and the successful pivot in 
fundraising to include the Merryreading Books store, a Dahlia Sale, Sunday Concert Suppers and a 
local Garden tour (July 13th,!). We extend our deepest gratitude to the many volunteers and the peo-
ple who support these fundraising efforts. We depend on you. 

In community, 

 Kate Cutko     Stephanie Hanner 
 Library Director    Library Board President 
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LETTER	FROM	GOVERNOR	MILLS 
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LETTER	FROM	SENATOR	COLLINS 
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LETTER	FROM	CONGREEMAN	GOLDEN 
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LETTER	FROM	REPRESENTATIVE	CLUCHEY 
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LETTER	FROM	SAGADAHOC	COUNTY	PROBATE	COURT 
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SAGADAHOC	COUNTY	BOARD	OF	COMMISSIONERS	 

2023	ANNUAL	REPORT 
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OUTSTANDING	REAL	ESTATE	PROPERTY	TAXES 

	LIENS	AS	OF	04/23/24 
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OUTSTANDING	PERSONAL	PROPERTY	TAXES 

AS	OF	04/23/24 
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 FY	2024	AUDITORS		REPORT 

 

 

 

 

 

The	following	pages	are	highlights	from	the	FY	2023	Auditor’s	Report.	 

 

The	report	in	it’s	entirety	can	be	viewed		on	the	Town’s	Website.	 

www.bowdoinham.com/annual-reports 
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2025		MUNICIPAL	BUDGET	MESSAGE 

NICOLE	BRIAND,	TOWN	MANAGER 

 
To this Citizens of Bowdoinham,  
 
The proposed budget reϐlects no increase in the net budget, therefore there would be no increase in 
property taxes due to the Town’s Municipal Budget.  While the department expense budget has a pro-
posed increase of $297,131 or 7.7%, that proposed increase is offset with an increase of $297,131 
(17.49%) in estimated revenues.  The three areas in which the largest increase in estimated revenues 
proposed are Municipal Revenue Sharing, Homestead Reimbursement and Investment Income. The 
budget as proposed would not increase the tax rate.  
 
Wages	&	Beneϔits 
This budget reϐlects our continued efforts in wage adjustments to bring our staff to the median level 
wage for their positions and job responsibilities. I have also budgeted a 2.0% allowance for wage in-
creases based on performance evaluations for all employees. As has been discussed, it has been difϐi-
cult to recruit and retain employees with the main reason being the wages we are offering.   
 
The health insurance plan increased 12.8% for the year, our plan year is March 1, 2024 to February 
28, 2025. I’ve budgeted each eligible employee for a minimum of the employee spouse plan. This is to 
ensure there are funds budgeted should employees change their plan or staff change.   
 
Administration 
The Administration budget shows an increase of $15,126 or 1.9%, which includes: 
· funding for wage adjustments for ofϐice staff,    
· increase in our risk management insurances and worker compensation insurance, and  
· increase in our software licenses and security services. 
We are proposing to reduce the legal budget line item $35,000 and create a Legal Services Reserve in 
that amount, should additional funding be necessary. 
 
Debt	Services 
The Debt Services Budget shows an increase of $174,690, or 33.4%, as our ϐirst payments will be due 
on the $1,000,000 road bond and the second payment on our excavator, both of which were ap-
proved last year’s Town Meeting.   
 
Fire	&	Rescue	Department 
The Fire and Rescue Department budget has the largest proposed increase for this year.  An overall 
increase of $28,108, or 7.3%, due to the following: 
· The proposed ambulance contract with Lisbon Emergency is $72,342 less than our current con-

tract with North East Ambulance.   
· The budget includes a full-time ϐire chief.  This will allow for adequate time to perform duties in-

cluding emergency management and planning for future program changes. 
 
Town	Facilities	&	Maintenance 
The Town Facilities & Maintenance budget shows an overall decrease of $12,500, or -10.5%.  This is 
due to the completed streetlight project and moving the cost of the navigational and no wake aids to 
the ACO/Harbor Master Department  . 
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Animal	Control	Ofϔicer	and	Harbor	Master	Department 
These department budgets show an overall increase of $10,998, or 39.5%.  This includes an increase 
for personnel and funding for the navigational and no wake aids.    
 
Recreation	 
The Recreation budget shows a proposed increase of $31,867or 26.1%., which includes: funding for 
wage adjustments for staff and additional programing.  The revenue for the new programing is 
planned to cover the cost of that programing.  The net cost of the department to taxpayers would be 
$122,864. 
  
Planning	&	Development 
The Planning & Development budget shows a proposed decrease of $52.  The shift of 65% to 70% of 
the Planning & Development Director position to our TIF districts is offsetting the increase in per-
sonnel costs.    
 
Public	Works 
The Public Works budget shows an overall increase of $76,043 or 9.4%, which includes: 
· funding for wage adjustments, and 
· increases for winter maintenance which is offset by the revenue from Post Road Winter Mainte-

nance agreement ($73,665). 
We are proposing to reduce the health, retirement and beneϐits line item with the creation a Health 
Beneϐits Reserve, so that funding is available to cover employee beneϐits if necessary. 

 
Solid	Waste	and	Recycling 
The Solid Waste and Recycling budget shows an overall decrease of $1,433, which includes: 
· funding for wage adjustments, 
· reduced costs due to new trash disposal contract with Maine Waste Energy,  
· increased costs for the curbside pickup contract, and 
· reduced single stream contract costs due to the reduction in hauling needed with the  

compacting dumpster. 
 

Capital	Reserves 
The Capital Reserves budget is based on the Capital Improvement Plan, a one-page detail for this 
year’s request is included as Attachment 1.  
 
In addition to the proposed expense budget, the following capital expenditures are proposed: 

Purchase of Fire Truck to replace Engine 2 (2002) - $750,000.  The bond payment for a 15-year 
term is estimated to be $65,000. 

 
Should you have any questions, please contact me. 
 
Respectfully submitted,           
 
Nicole Briand  
Town Manager 
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